

ISSUE NO. 441 JUNE 2024

OBSERVER RESEARCH FOUNDATION

© 2024 Observer Research Foundation. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, copied, archived, retained or transmitted through print, speech or electronic media without prior written approval from ORF.

Italy's BRIexit: Not All Roads Lead to Beijing

Shairee Malhotra

Abstract

Almost 150 countries have joined China's flagship Belt and Road Initiative (BRI)—a project central to Beijing's global prestige as well as President Xi Jinping's persona and legacy. Italy, which joined in 2019, was the only G7 and major European Union country to join the BRI. Less than five years later, in December 2023, Italy formally exited the BRI, making it the first country to do so. This paper contextualises the drivers behind Italy's 'BRIexit' and the future of Italy-China relations in the wake of this withdrawal. It briefly explores the possibilities of Italy's exit setting a precedent for other BRI members to withdraw from the initiative.

aunched in 2013, Chinese President Xi Jinping's flagship scheme, the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), also called the 'New Silk Road', seeks to rebuild the historical trade and infrastructural links between China and the rest of the world. Projects under the BRI include networks of ports, power plants, roads, bridges, dams, railways, and telecommunication networks. According to China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the BRI "aims to promote the connectivity of Asian, European and African continents and their adjacent seas, establish and strengthen partnerships among the countries along the Belt and Road, set up all-dimensional, multi-tiered and composite connectivity networks, and realise diversified, independent, balanced and sustainable development in these countries."¹

Touted by Xi as the "project of the century", the initiative has already attracted investments amounting to US\$1 trillion, making China the world's largest bilateral lender,² linked to two-thirds of the global population.³ A World Bank report estimates that cooperation through the BRI could lift nearly 80 million people from poverty.⁴

Since its inception, the BRI has signed up nearly 150 countries in its framework. Italy joined in 2019; many years before, in 2004, it was amongst the first countries in the European Union (EU) to enter a Global Strategic Partnership⁵ with China under then Prime Minister Silvio Berlusconi.

taly's entry to the BRI in March 2019 coincided with Xi's visit to the country, where he spoke of the "brilliant future" of Italy-China relations.⁶ The narrative that the BRI's route through the ancient Silk Road traces the paths of Italian explorer Marco Polo's sojourns in the 13th century struck a chord with the Italian people. Just before the deal's signing, Xi alluded to Polo as a "pioneer of cultural exchanges between East and West."⁷ The two parties signed a seven-page MoU,⁸ alongside deals worth US\$2.8 billion (2.5 billion euros) encompassing infrastructure, logistics, finance, and energy projects.⁹

Despite the nature of the MoU—essentially a generic, vague, and nonbinding statement of intent as opposed to an obligatory treaty—Italy's initial participation in the BRI was significant. The 17 other European countries that were incorporated into the BRI through the 17+1 format of China-CEE cooperation were much smaller economies.¹⁰

Historically, too, Italy has been an outlier with regard to China. After the Tiananmen Square massacre in 1989, while the rest of the West shunned Beijing, Italy welcomed then Premier Li Peng.¹¹ Later, the advancement of ties with China was encouraged by the diversification of Italian foreign policy towards non-Western powers during the governments of Matteo Renzi (2014-2016) and Paolo Gentiloni (2016-2018) following differences with the EU over migration and other issues.¹² Italy's movement towards the BRI was initiated by the centre-left government of former Prime Minister Gentiloni, who was the only G7 leader to attend the BRI Forum in 2017.¹³

A largely inexperienced, short-lived coalition comprising the populist Five-Star Movement (M5S) and the right-wing Lega (League), with Prime Minister Guiseppe Conte at the helm, signed the BRI MoU with Beijing. Lacking a clearly defined ideology, the MS5 movement was susceptible to policy being shaped by individual preferences, some of whom, including Conte, were sympathetic to China. Conte's Minister of Economic Development and M5S leader Luigi Di Maio and his Undersecretary Michele Geraci, a Chinese economy specialist, were keen on building closer ties with Beijing and are widely considered to be the architects of Italy's BRI entry.¹⁴ The MoU was signed despite only 29 percent of Italians holding a favourable view of China.¹⁵

Italy's Foray into the BRI

Did Italy Sell Its Soul to the Devil?

The same year that Italy signed the MoU, the EU adopted its three-pronged view of China, labelling it a "partner, competitor and systemic rival."¹⁶ Multiple factors have since contributed to shifting European perceptions of Beijing: China's supply chain disruptions during the COVID-19 pandemic, its distortion of the EU single market though its economic retaliation against Lithuania, its human rights violations against people in its territory, its actions in the Taiwan Strait, and its non-reciprocal trade practices. European attitudes towards China have hardened, with the EU and its member states adopting increasingly critical approaches towards Beijing.¹⁷ The buzzword is "de-risking", which is an attempt to reduce European dependence in critical and strategic sectors. In this context, and coupled with heightening US-China tensions, Italy's decision to join the BRI unsurprisingly disappointed EU and American administrations. Analyst Filippo Fasulo once wrote that Italy's allies "thought we were selling our soul to the devil."¹⁸

The BRI MoU exacerbated concerns about Italy's vulnerability to Chinese influence, particularly in strategic sectors such as ports, telecommunications, and critical technologies. Italy's BRI participation was also seen as undermining EU unity regarding China and endangering European security at a time when the EU was establishing mechanisms to scrutinise foreign investments. Fears of Chinese espionage and cybersecurity threats resulted in several European countries banning Huawei from their 5G networks.¹⁹ In a March 2023 speech, European Commission president Ursula von der Leyen alluded to the Chinese Communist Party's goal of a systemic change of the international order with China at its centre²⁰ and referred to the BRI, which is coming to be viewed as a Trojan horse for China's interests in Europe.

According to the BRI MoU, Chinese companies, including the major BRI contractor China Communications Construction Company (CCCC), which has been blacklisted in the US for its ties with the Chinese military,²¹ would gain access to the strategic and busy Italian ports of Genoa and Trieste.²² This exacerbated concerns of increased Chinese control of the Mediterranean region, following in the footsteps of Beijing's majority

Italy's Foray into the BRI stake in the Greek port of Piraeus. Security imperatives such as declining American interest in the Mediterranean region contributed to Rome's interest towards other powers such as Beijing that are becoming relevant to this theatre.²³ Reports estimate that, since the Chinese acquisition of Piraeus in 2016, 13 percent of Chinese trade passes through Greece, which is a significant increase from the earlier 2 percent.²⁴

Such concerns notwithstanding, the MoU was viewed as being largely in alignment with EU polices, including the 2018 EU-Asia Connectivity Strategy with its relatively positive outlook towards Beijing,²⁵ thus espousing synergies with existing EU projects and frameworks. Rather, it was Italy's own Eurosceptic government that inflated the MoU's divergence from the EU based on political motivations. In addition to countries such as Luxembourg, which had signed non-disclosed BRI MoUs with China,²⁶ EU member states' policies towards China have often remained ambiguous, as is evident in the approaches of Germany and France, which continue to sign lucrative deals²⁷ in favour of their economic interests despite their non-adherence to a BRI-type project.

Italy's Foray into the BRI Jovernments an

taly's Foreign Minister Antonio Tajani, who was opposed to his country's decision to join the BRI, which coincided with his European Parliament presidency in 2019, stated in September 2023 that "BRI membership has not produced the results we were hoping for."²⁸ Immediately afterwards, on the sidelines of the G20 summit in New Delhi and in the absence of Xi, Italy's Prime Minister Giorgia Meloni informed Chinese Premier Li Qiang that Italy would exit the BRI.²⁹ Italy officially notified China of its withdrawal in early December, a few months before its membership was to be automatically renewed in March 2024 for five more years.

The decision to withdraw was not surprising. Several Italian ministers had expressed their discontent with the BRI, including Meloni herself, who had earlier fiercely criticised the initiative and referred to the MoU as a "big mistake" during her electoral campaign for the September 2022 general elections.³⁰ Additionally, Defence Minister Guido Crosetto described the decision to join the BRI an "improvised and atrocious act."³¹

Since 2019, Italy has had four different governments, thus reinforcing the notion that its domestic politics is unstable.³² The MoU was signed by a populist Eurosceptic coalition of the M5S and Matteo Salvini's League that thrived on publicised rejections of Brussels' position. In 2021, after the collapse of Conte's coalition government, Italy had another new government led by Mario Draghi, former Chief of the European Central Bank and a staunch Euro-Atlanticist who was cautious of China and its investments. Draghi's resignation in mid-2022, after a political crisis that paved the way for early elections,³³ led to the victory of Meloni and her Brothers of Italy party. These diverse short-lived and precarious government dispensations rendered an inconsistent China policy that is dependent on the political parties or the ideological preferences of individuals in power.

Even within the Conte government that signed the MoU, there were outliers with regard to Italy's participation in the BRI, with inconsistent attitudes impacting ties with Beijing, as is typical of Italian politics. Anti-China rhetoric gained ground in the 2018 'Italians First' election campaign of the League and the MS5, but it was also a populist disguise to not align with EU positions.³⁴ In reality, Italian political parties were mostly in sync with the European approach despite varying narratives on China. The MS5, for instance, despite seeking deeper ties with China, was critical of the latter's unfair trade practices,³⁵ whereas the League's Salvini warned of "the potential colonisation of Italy."³⁶

Italy's decision to withdraw from the BRI coincides with an escalation of overall EU-China tensions and a wider reckoning in Europe. Despite initial fears, Meloni and her Brothers of Italy party and the broader coalition have aligned with the EU on crucial issues, including their approaches to China. Following severe consequences from the COVID-19 pandemic, Italy was a major beneficiary of the EU's post-COVID recovery fund, receiving over US\$200 billion (185 billion euros) in financial support.³⁷ Italy's "golden power"—an FDI-screening mechanism aimed at restricting investments in strategic industry sectors and tightened by Draghi in 2021³⁸—is similar to the EU's approach of de-risking.

Tellingly, Rome officially pulled out of the BRI just a day before the 24th EU-China summit³⁹ on 7 December 2023. Italy's exit is an additional setback in Europe's increasingly souring ties with China.

nents an TUVELT

V G L

conomic malaise has plagued Italy since at least the 1990s and was magnified during the 2008 financial crisis and the 2011 European debt crisis, followed by a recession in 2018. At 0.25 percent, Italy's average growth rate since 2001 has been much lower than the EU average of 1.7 percent.⁴⁰

Italy's struggling economy was desperate for new economic sources and Foreign Direct Investment. With its progressing worldwide clout and largescale projects and loans, China was an attractive choice, especially given Conte's Eurosceptic government's differences with the EU. In addition, a Trump-led US, with its departure from the Trans-Pacific Partnership trade deal, coupled with stalled negotiations for the Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership (TTIP), did not help alleviate Italy's economic stagnation.⁴¹

On the other hand, Chinese investments worth US\$13.7 billion (12 billion euros) in more than 600 Italian business since 2000 have made Italy the third-largest recipient of Chinese investments in the EU.⁴² Some Chinese acquisitions since 2013 include Italian motorcycle manufacturer Benelli, which was bought by China's Qianjiang Group, yacht company Ferretti's acquisition by Weichai, and fashion brand Krizia's acquisition by a Chinese stylist, in addition to assets such as the soccer clubs of Inter Milan and AC Milan.⁴³ Investments include a 35-percent stake in China's state-owned electricity firm State Grid by Italian holding company CDP Reti and the acquisition of tyre manufacturer Pirelli for US\$7.7 billion (7 billion euros) by ChemChina.⁴⁴

Following the success of the Greek port of Piraeus after its acquisition by Chinese state-owned company COSCO, Italy was hopeful of Chinese goods arriving at the country's ports and being transported onwards to Europe by land. There were also fears that the Piraeus port would be linked by rail to the Central European region and that Italian ports would lose the opportunity to become key gateways.⁴⁵ The BRI was a means to energise Italy's flagging economy through investments. China was perceived as the white knight, especially for Italy's Small and Medium Enterprises (SMEs),⁴⁶ potentially enabling an increase in exports of Italian products and greater access to the vast Chinese market.

Ver JOT IC However, despite the MoU's emphasis on "open, transparent and non-discriminatory procurement procedures",⁴⁷ the export of Chinese goods increased while BRI member countries sustained more debts and less benefits. According to UN Comtrade data, Italy's exports to China were valued at 13.4 billion euros in 2019 and increased to 16 billion euros in 2022.⁴⁸ At the same time, China's exports to Italy were valued at 32.8 billion euros in 2019 and increased to 56 billion euros in 2022, indicating a widening Italy-China trade deficit (from -US\$20.9 billion in 2019 to -US\$47.3 billion in 2022⁴⁹), with only a mild increase in Italian exports. During this period, Chinese exports to Italy increased, by about 71 percent, to 55.8 billion euros (US\$60.5 billion).⁵⁰ Germany's exports to China were valued at 100 billion euros in 2019 and increased to 105 billion euros in 2022,⁵¹ exceeding Italy's exports, despite Germany not being a signatory to the BRI.

While Chinese FDI in Europe has decreased since the pandemic, amounting to 7.9 billion euros (US\$8.4 billion) in 2020,⁵² it dropped disproportionately more in Italy, from US\$650 million (600 million euros) in 2019 to US\$20 million (18 million euros) in 2020, briefly increasing in 2021 to US\$33 million (30 million euro).⁵³ In comparison, Chinese FDI in Germany and France stood at US\$1.9 billion (1.7 billion euros) and US\$1.8 billion (1.6 billion euros), respectively, in 2020.⁵⁴

The BRI MoU did yield positive returns for some Italian companies. For instance, banking group Intesa Sanpaolo's agreement with the Qingdao Municipality resulted in the former becoming the first international bank to offer wealth management services in China.⁵⁵ However, overall figures demonstrate that Italy's participation in the BRI framework did not deepen its economic integration with China. There were no substantial economic dividends, such as rising Chinese investment, increasing Italian exports to China, or a more favourable trade balance. It is likely that Italy's internal political instability and inefficient bureaucracy, compared to markets in other countries, played a role. Nevertheless, the paradox of BRI non-signatory European countries such as France, Germany, Finland, and the Netherlands having closer trade ties with China and gaining much more from Chinese FDI led to waning enthusiasm within Italy's business community and politicians and the country's subsequent withdrawal from the BRI.

Moreover, increasing security concerns had already led to Draghi invoking the golden power to block investments such as Shenzhen Invenland's takeover of Italian semiconductor firm LPE, Chinese FAW Group's acquisition of French-Italian truck manufacturer Iveco, and Sinochem subsidiary Syngenta's acquisition of seed production company Verisem.⁵⁶ Draghi's government also blocked Chinese investments in the Trieste and Genoa ports, which were central to the MoU, as well as in Italy's 5G networks.

On the other hand, Italy's economy is already on a rebound. According to economist Jörg Krämer, "the Italian economy has grown by 3.8% since 2019, five times more than the German economy."⁵⁷ In the final quarter of 2023, the Italian economy grew by 0.5 percent, compared to Germany's 0.2 percent, through strengthened manufacturing, services, and construction sectors.⁵⁸ Its inflation rate of 2.6 percent in February 2024 was also below the Eurozone average, and its employment rate, at 7.2 percent, hit a 16-year low in January 2024.⁵⁹ Critics of the BRI postulate that, rather than engaging with the project, Italy would do better to strengthen its economic competitiveness and industries. This, while supporting the EU strategy of correcting the trade imbalance with China, demanding reciprocal and equitable market access, and creating a conducive environment for Italian firms in China.⁶⁰

Vers Jom JC taly's BRIexit was also underpinned by strong geopolitical reasons. The MoU was signed in 2019, during the Trump era that had eroded trust in the transatlantic alliance. In 2022, Russia's war against Ukraine altered the global landscape, bringing security and
alliance politics back at the forefront.

Under Meloni, Italy has been a staunch and consistent supporter of Ukraine. Touting her pro-EU, pro-US, and pro-NATO credentials, Meloni has repeatedly demonstrated Italy's Euro-Atlantic foreign policy orientation and close alignment with the Western camp. This was also evident during her visit to the US in July 2023, where President Joe Biden thanked Italy for its strong support for Ukraine.⁶¹ In a joint statement, the two sides committed to strengthening "bilateral and multilateral consultations on the opportunities and challenges posed by the People's Republic of China."62 Meloni has also criticised the Russia-China 'no-limits' partnership and Beijing's refusal to condemn Putin, in addition to China's actions in the Taiwan Strait and its treatment of ethnic minorities.⁶³ In an unprecedented move, Meloni also participated in an interview with Taiwan's Central News Agency during her election campaign.⁶⁴ To prevent Chinese investments in critical sectors, she has followed in the footsteps of her predecessor Draghi and used the golden power, as in the case of Chinese company Sinochem's investments and Italian tiremaker Pirelli.65 As Elisabetta Nadalutti and Jürgen Rüland highlight, given Russia-China alignment, US-China tensions, and the lack of gains from Italy's BRI participation, Meloni "sees Italy's security better served by a new balancing strategy."66 In addition, despite their dithering outlooks towards China, the other members of Meloni's coalition government-Salvini's League and Berlusconi's Forza Italia party-have supported Meloni's stance.

Italy's decision to withdraw sent a clear message of adherence to its Western allies and reinforced the perception of Italy as a reliable partner. Renewing the BRI, on the other hand, would have done just the opposite: undermined Western unity while China, at least implicitly, supports Russia against the West.

Italy is also actively participating in newer initiatives viewed as a counterweight or alternative to the BRI, such as the US-led Partnership

The Geopolitica Rationale for Global Infrastructure and Investment, which includes the India-Middle East-Europe Economic Corridor (IMEC),⁶⁷ and the EU's Global Gateway strategy that aims to mobilise 300 billion euros in investments for projects in partner countries during the 2021-2027 period.⁶⁸ As a G7 member, Italy is also part of the grouping's Build Back Better World (B3W) initiative, which has sustainable and transparent financing at its core.⁶⁹

Italy's BRI disenchantment also coincides with its ambitions to participate in the Indo-Pacific.⁷⁰ Under the Meloni government, these ambitions have been accompanied by a steady upswing in Italy's ties with India⁷¹ and Japan,⁷² both of whom have tense relations with Beijing and recently upgraded their strategic partnerships with Rome. Italy is also jointly developing next-generation fighter jets with the UK and Japan through the Global Combat Air Program, which has raised concerns for China, particularly in the context of Japan's recent easing of defence export rules.⁷³

The lack of substantial economic and other gains, as well as the attention and criticism it received, led to Italy's participation in the BRI becoming a liability for Italy's credibility and reputation, particularly among its Western allies, the EU and US. In this context, the timing of Italy's departure, just before it took over the presidency of the G7 on 1 January 2024, was significant.⁷⁴

The Geopolitical Rationale taly's withdrawal coincided with heightened criticism and scaling down of the BRI, with many challenges surrounding the project coming to light.

In 2019, the BRI had an allure, being a project that would link Asia and Europe through infrastructure, finance, and trade. However, a few years later, the initiative has suffered from a diminished reputation due to a myriad of difficulties, putting to question its original promise "to strengthen connectivity, leverage potential growth drivers, and connect markets."⁷⁵

The BRI is increasingly being viewed as a means to enhance China's global leverage and geopolitical ambitions and make low-income developing countries dependent on Chinese investment. Analysts such as Reilly James gauge the BRI "as a form of economic statecraft to deploy economic resources abroad for foreign policy ends."⁷⁶ Simultaneously, it is viewed as primarily benefiting Chinese companies and creating unmanageable debt burdens for economically weaker recipient nations, as in the case of the Hambantota port in Sri Lanka. China's bailouts of US\$240 billion (221 billion euros) for distressed countries impacted by BRI debts during the 2008-2021 period⁷⁷ reveal the extent of debt accumulation. According to the World Bank, 60 percent of BRI loans involve financially distressed nations,⁷⁸ which has resulted in a drop in Beijing's approval ratings in developing countries from 56 percent in 2019 to 40 percent in 2021.⁷⁹ This criticism has been accompanied by investments that are perceived as lacking in transparency and not adhering to global rules and standards.

The BRI has also stagnated due to a slowing Chinese economy and the country's real-estate debt crisis. These factors have led to reduced Chinese capacity and risk appetite⁸⁰ as well as negotiations on debt restructuring with countries such as Ethiopia, Zambia, and Chad, and participation in groups such as the Paris Club to deal with these challenges.⁸¹ Xi has adopted a different rhetoric, emphasising the need for greater cooperation, risk mitigation tools, and green finance, and "small and beautiful" projects involving private capital rather than large-scale government investments.⁸²

The diminished global enthusiasm for the BRI is also evident at the diplomatic level; the attendance of heads of state dropped from 37 at the 2019 Belt and Road Forum in Beijing to only 23 at the 2023 Belt and Road Forum,⁸³ which was also the tenth anniversary of the BRI.

Italy's departure from the BRI is a setback for Beijing, more in terms of symbolism rather than substance, given the low volume of Chinese trade with Italy. Despite the involvement of Central and Eastern European countries, Italy's participation in the BRI held particular significance. As a key NATO, EU, and G7 member country, and as the third and eighth largest economy in the EU and the world, respectively, Italy's membership granted a legitimacy and endorsement to the BRI and all that it represents. However, for Italy, whose sovereign debt at 140 percent of GDP was the second highest in the Eurozone after Greece in 2023,⁸⁴ the BRI's exposed risks propelled legitimate fears of Rome's susceptibility to additional debts.

A

part from the unfavourable optics, Italy's decision to opt out has provided a much-needed reality check for the BRI.

Italy's experience and rationale for leaving has exposed the BRI's shortcomings and the fact that, despite initial estimations, the project is not necessarily mutually beneficial

for China and the host countries. Whether this will set a precedent for other nations to quit the initiative remains to be seen. Of China's 17+1 format of cooperation with the CEE countries, Lithuania exited the framework in 2021, followed by the remaining Baltic states of Estonia and Latvia.⁸⁵ The initiative is now a 14+1 mechanism.

Italy's decision to exit the BRI, first communicated during the G20 summit in New Delhi, strengthens India's position, which has consistently opposed the BRI from the beginning on the basis of its disregard for India's territorial sovereignty,⁸⁶ with the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC) passing through parts of occupied Jammu & Kashmir.

The attitudes of other nations towards the BRI will be partly determined by the successes (or failures) of Western-led connectivity and infrastructure initiatives, most of which are yet to substantially take off. An expansion of these efforts could result in other countries leaving the BRI in favour of more risk-free alternatives or at least expecting better accountability from China on their projects. For now, 80 percent of the UN's 193 member countries, mainly comprising developing countries, are still part of the BRI.⁸⁷ Moreover, China's changing approach to the BRI shows that the project is rapidly adapting to China's domestic challenges.

A Precedent for Other BRIexits?

ersh talv-Chin 5 Future of

he BRI is central to Beijing's global role and prestige. As Phillipe Le Corre states, "The MoU success story was used and reused in the Chinese media."⁸⁸ The BRI is closely entwined with Xi's own persona and legacy, with analysts even calling it a "Xi show".⁸⁹ Italy's exit from the BRI has remained in the spotlight due to the nature of the BRI as well as Italy's significance on the global platform.

The MoU's non-binding nature implies that there are no legal consequences to exiting. Yet, Chinese retaliation against Lithuania and Australia are indicative, with Beijing banning all Lithuanian imports after the latter opened a Taiwan Representative Office⁹⁰ and hiking up tariffs on certain Australian exports after Canberra ordered an inquiry into the origins of the COVID-19 pandemic.⁹¹

Given Beijing's propensity towards retaliation, Rome's dilemma involved exiting the BRI without damaging overall economic ties with China. Thus, Italy's exit was accompanied by clarion calls to upgrade bilateral ties with Beijing outside the scope of the BRI. Italian politicians were quick to issue statements to limit any potential fallout in relations. As Crosetto emphasised, "The issue today is how to walk back without damaging relations with Beijing."⁹² Acknowledging the Italy-China strategic partnership, Tajani, who visited Beijing in September 2023 just before the decision to exit, reiterated, "We didn't achieve great results with the BRI, but that doesn't matter. We are determined to move ahead with plans to strengthen our commercial ties."⁹³ Mindful of the interests of Italy's business sector, Meloni at the G20 summit clearly stated that Italy's exit "would not compromise relations with China."⁹⁴

Rome's careful balancing of the situation could set a precedent for other nations to leave the BRI without damaging their economic ties with the world's second largest economy. The consequences (or lack thereof) for Italy-China ties may serve as a test case of the possibilities of a constructive and non-antagonistic exit from the BRI by not provoking a backlash and cultivating economic collaboration with China outside the BRI framework. Besides, China's recent rhetoric⁹⁵ is demonstrative of attempts to woo

nersh [taly-(30 Auture of

European countries and regain lost trust. With a potential Trump return in the White House and the ensuing risk of damage to the transatlantic alliance, Beijing is even more likely to maintain its ties with Europe and prevent it from aligning with Washington. Moreover, China's economic slowdown means European access and investments are crucial, granting Europe some leverage.

Instead, bilateral ties may proceed normally and with minimal damage, unlike the cases of Lithuania and Australia, where the issues were much more politically sensitive compared to the greater economic rationale for Rome's exit. This is evident in the behaviour of Chinese and Italian top leadership. While offering condolences for the passing of former Italian president Giorgio Napolitano in September 2023, Xi talked about boosting Italy-China relations through the strategic partnership, making no reference to the BRI and Italy's then impending exit.⁹⁶ Tajani on his visit to Beijing mentioned the strategic partnership as "the conduit for opening of a new season of reinforced cooperation".⁹⁷ After all, if France can benefit from a number of lucrative deals spanning sectors from renewables to industrial innovation without signing on to the BRI, why can Italy not? Moreover, commercial agreements outside the BRI are a much safer bet for a government that is firmly embedded geopolitically in the Euro-Atlantic framework, where tensions with China are at their peak. On 2 April 2024, even Italian Deputy Prime Minister Salvini from the co-ruling League party, despite being a long-term admirer of Russian President Vladimir Putin, cancelled a 2017 collaboration agreement with Russia due to the ongoing war with Ukraine.98

In February 2024, there were reports of Meloni's government inviting Chinese automaker and EV manufacturer BYD to set up plants in Italy.⁹⁹ Alongside talks with the Italian government regarding future investments in the country, Chinese low-cost EV manufacturer Chery Auto also plans to start selling its Omoda and Jaecoo brand cars in Italy, making it the company's second European market after Spain.¹⁰⁰ This is despite high EU-China trade tensions amidst the EU's probe into subsidised EVs from China, which was recently expanded to include solar panels and medical device procurements.¹⁰¹ In addition, there are reports of China's invitation to President Sergio Mattarella and PM Meloni to visit the country. Just

na Ties nersh Future of Italy-(**С**

recently, Italy's Ambassador to China Ambrosetti alluded to a three-year action plan for cooperation between Italy and China.¹⁰² In mid-April, a meeting of the Italy-China Joint Economic Committee is expected to be held in Verona in the presence of business delegations. These developments demonstrate the ongoing progression of Italy-China economic ties despite the BRIexit.

Moreover, some Italian regional governments and municipalities (such as the province of Brescia in Lombardy) have joined a separate autonomous initiative called the Committee on Belt and Road Local Cooperation (BRLC).¹⁰³ Through cooperation with provincial and state governments that enjoy substantial autonomy, Beijing is adopting a more localised approach and bypassing decision-makers at the centre. he long-stretched trajectory of Italy's economic woes means that economic interests will remain central to its foreign policy, with the preponderance of China as a key economic partner for Italy. Results from a Transatlantic Trends survey conducted in 2023 reveal that over half the pulation (51 percent) are of the view that China will replace the

Italian population (51 percent) are of the view that China will replace the US as the world's most influential actor in the near future.¹⁰⁴ Italy is also home to the largest Chinese population in the EU.¹⁰⁵

Despite this general optimism, a recent governmental Report on Information Policy for Security¹⁰⁶ highlights Chinese propaganda efforts and other attempts to control key Italian assets, alluding to the cautiousness with which Italy may approach ties with China. The US Department of Justice reports¹⁰⁷ of Chinese cyber-attackers targeting European members of the Inter-Parliamentary Alliance on China, including Italian members of parliament, also highlight challenges.

Unlike EU member states such as Germany, Italy does not have an official China strategy outlining its general outlook towards China. The development of Italy-China economic cooperation outside the BRI framework will be closely followed by BRI member countries throughout the world, particularly those disappointed with the initiative's lack of gains.

Italy's potential ability to strengthen economic ties with China and garner benefits outside the project's scope may demonstrate that membership in the BRI is unnecessary to deepen relations with China. With no heavy price to be paid for an exit, this could set a precedent for other countries to rethink their BRI memberships as the project's global appeal diminishes.

Shairee Malhotra is Associate Fellow, Europe, with ORF's Strategic Studies Programme.

- "Action plan on the Belt and Road Initiative", The State Council People's Republic of China, March 30, 2015, https://english.www.gov.cn/archive/publications/2015/03/30/ content_281475080249035.htm
- 2 Amy Hawkins, "China 'world's biggest debt collector' as poorer nations struggle with its loans", *The Guardian*, November 6, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/ nov/06/china-worlds-biggest-debt-collector-as-poorer-nations-struggle-with-itsloans#:~:text=Since%202017%2C%20China%20has%20been,the%20investment%20 in%20developing%20countries
- 3 James McBride, Noah Berman, and Andrew Chatzky, "China's Massive Belt and Road Initiative", *Council on Foreign Relations*, February 2, 2023, https://www.cfr.org/ backgrounder/chinas-massive-belt-and-road-initiative
- 4 Maryla Maliszewska and Dominique van der Mensbrugghe, "The Belt and Road Initiative Economic, Poverty and Environmental Impacts", *Policy Research Working Paper 8814, World Bank Group,* April 2019, https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/ en/126471554923176405/pdf/The-Belt-and-Road-Initiative-Economic-Poverty-and-Environmental-Impacts.pdf
- 5 Nicola Casarini and Marco Sanfilippo, "Italy and China: Investing in each other", *Istituto Affari Internazionali*, November 16, 2015, https://www.iai.it/en/pubblicazioni/italyand-china-investing-each-other
- 6 "Italy-China relations have 'a brilliant future' Xi", Adnkronos, March 22, 2019, https:// www.adnkronos.com/Archivio/internazionale/akieng/italy-china-relations-have-abrilliant-future-xi_6YAnQRgbvwscczM93JOFUV
- 7 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Xi Jinping Publishes a Signed Article in Italian Newspaper", March 20, 2019, https://www.mfa.gov.cn/eng/ topics_665678/2019zt/xjpdydlmngfggsfw/201903/t20190322_710477.html
- 8 "Memorandum of Understanding Between the Government of the Italian Republic and the Government of the People's Republic of China on Cooperation Within the Framework of the Silk Road Economic Belt and the 21st Century Maritime Silk Road Initiative", Government of Italy, https://www.governo.it/sites/governo.it/files/ Memorandum_Italia-Cina_EN.pdf
- 9 "Italy signs deals worth 2.5 billion euros with China", *Reuters*, March 24, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSKCN1R40KN/
- 10 Cooperation between China and Central and Eastern European Countries, http://www.china-ceec.org/eng/

- 11 Eliot Chen, "Italy's BRI Detour", *The Wire China*, September 17, 2023, https://www.thewirechina.com/2023/09/17/italys-bri-detour-italy-belt-and-road-initiative/
- 12 Elisabetta Nadalutti and Jürgen Rüland, "Hedging 'Light': Italy's Intermezzo With China's Belt and Road Initiative", *The Diplomat*, January 13, 2024, https://thediplomat. com/2024/01/hedging-light-italys-intermezzo-with-chinas-belt-and-road-initiative/
- 13 Dario Cristiani, "Italy Joins the Belt and Road Initiative: Context, Interests, and Drivers", *The Jamestown Foundation*, April 24, 2019, https://jamestown.org/program/italyjoins-the-belt-and-road-initiative-context-interests-and-drivers/
- 14 Eliot Chen, "Italy's BRI Detour"
- 15 Richard Wike et al, "International publics divided on China", *Pew Research Center*, October 1, 2018, https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2018/10/01/international-publicsdivided-on-china/
- 16 European External Action Service, "EU-China Relations factsheet", December 7, 2023, https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/eu-china-relations-factsheet_en#:~:text=The%20 EU%20sees%20China%20as,a%20growing%20number%20of%20irritants
- 17 Shairee Malhotra and Ankita Dutta, "Between Rhetoric and Strategy: Analysing Evolving European Approaches Towards China," ORF Occasional Paper No. 430, March 2024, https://www.orfonline.org/research/between-rhetoric-and-strategy-analysingevolving-european-approaches-towards-china
- 18 Alexander Smith, "A key U.S. ally wants to walk back its 'atrocious' embrace of China", NBC News, August 6, 2023, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/italy-suggests-exitchinas-belt-road-shift-us-rcna97230
- 19 Christina Cheng, "Is the EU Finally Headed Towards a Ban on Huawei?", China Observers in Central and Eastern Europe, September 7, 2023, https://chinaobservers.eu/isthe-eu-finally-headed-towards-a-ban-on-huawei/
- 20 European Commission, "Speech by President von der Leyen on EU-China relations to the Mercator Institute for China Studies and the European Policy Centre", March 30, 2023, https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/speech_23_2063
- 21 Jeanne Whalen, "U.S. slaps trade sanctions on more Chinese entities, this time for South China Sea island building", *Washington Post*, August 26, 2020, https://www. washingtonpost.com/business/2020/08/26/china-entity-list-islands/
- 22 Francesca Ghiretti, "The Belt and Road Initiative in Italy: The Ports of Genoa and Trieste", *Istituto Affari Internazionali*, May 3, 2021, https://www.iai.it/en/pubblicazioni/ belt-and-road-initiative-italy-ports-genoa-and-trieste
- 23 Dario Cristiani, "Italy Joins the Belt and Road Initiative: Context, Interests, and Drivers"

- 24 Federiga Bindi, "Why Did Italy Embrace the Belt and Road Initiative?", Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, May 20, 2019, https://carnegieendowment. org/2019/05/20/why-did-italy-embrace-belt-and-road-initiative-pub-79149
- 25 European External Action Service, "Connecting Europe and Asia Building blocks for an EU Strategy", September 19, 2018, https://www.eeas.europa.eu/sites/default/files/ joint_communication_-connecting_europe_and_asia_-building_blocks_for_an_eu_ strategy_2018-09-19.pdf
- 26 "Making Sense of China's Belt and Road Initiative: A Review Essay", International Studies Review, Volume 24, Issue 3, August 3, 2022, https://academic.oup.com/isr/ article/24/3/viac023/6654852
- 27 Finbarr Bermingham, "France's Macron ends trip to China with pact to bolster business, military ties", South China Morning Post, April 8, 2023, https://www.scmp.com/ news/china/article/3216378/frances-emmanuel-macron-ends-trip-china-pact-bolsterbusiness-military-ties
- 28 "Italy withdraws from China's Belt and Road project", *The Hindu*, December 6, 2023, https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/italy-withdraws-from-chinas-belt-and-road-project/article67611400.ece
- 29 Antonio Vanuzzo and Alberto Nardelli, "Meloni Tells China That Italy Plans to Exit Belt and Road, *Bloomberg*, September 10, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2023-09-10/meloni-signals-to-china-that-italy-plans-to-exit-belt-and-road
- 30 Silvia Amaro, "Italy signed up to China's Belt and Road Initiative. Now it's having second thoughts", *CNBC*, May 1, 2023, https://www.cnbc.com/2023/05/01/italy-is-thinking-about-whether-to-quit-china-belt-and-road-initiative.html
- 31 Alvise Armellini, "Italy minister: joining China's Belt and Road was 'atrocious' decision", Reuters, July 20, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/joining-chinas-belt-road-was-an-atrocious-decision-italy-minister-2023-07-30/
- 32 "Italy's Bri Dilemma", July 27, 2023, Italian Institute for International Political Studies, https://www.ispionline.it/en/publication/italys-bri-dilemma-137315
- 33 Alessandro Speciale and Chiara Albanese, "Draghi Resigns as Premier, Leaving Italy In Political Chaos", *Bloomberg*, July 21, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2022-07-21/mario-draghi-resigns-as-italy-s-prime-minister
- 34 Julian Coman, "Italians first: how the populist right became Italy's dominant force", *The Guardian*, December 1, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/dec/01/ italians-first-matteo-salvini-the-league-rise-rightwing-populism
- 35 Daily Brief, "Italy's BRI pact will be measured by domestic politics", *Oxford Analytica*, April 1, 2019, https://dailybrief.oxan.com/Analysis/DB242912/Italys-BRI-pact-will-bemeasured-by-domestic-politics

- 36 Ansa English, "China/Italy: No to colonisation on Belt and Road Salvini", March 11, 2019, https://www.ansa.it/english/news/2019/03/11/chinaitaly-no-to-colonisation-on-beltand-road-salvini 268eef47-4669-4334-96ce-794b7f906aba.html
- 37 Laura Loguercio, "Italy has been promised €200 billion from the EU, but is struggling to find ways to spend the money", *Euronews*, April 20, 2023, https://www.euronews. com/my-europe/2023/04/20/italy-has-been-promised-200-billion-from-the-eu-but-is-struggling-to-find-ways-to-spend-th
- 38 Chiara Albanese, William Horobin, and John Follain, "Draghi Shuns Chinese Cash With EU Recovery Funds Coming", *Bloomberg*, April 22, 2021 https://www.bloomberg. com/news/articles/2021-04-22/draghi-shuns-chinese-cash-with-european-recoveryfunds-coming
- 39 European Council, EU-China summit, 7 December 2023, https://www.consilium. europa.eu/en/meetings/international-summit/2023/12/07/#:~:text=The%20 summit%20was%20an%20opportunity,and%20stable%20EU%2DChina%20 relations.&text=Discussions%20at%20the%20summit%20revolved,economic%20 relationship%2C%20and%20international%20issues
- 40 Valbona Zeneli, "Italy Signs on to Belt and Road Initiative: EU-China Relations at Crossroads?", The Diplomat, April 3, 2019, https://thediplomat.com/2019/04/italysigns-on-to-belt-and-road-initiative-eu-china-relations-at-crossroads/
- 41 Federiga Bindi, "Why Did Italy Embrace the Belt and Road Initiative?"
- 42 Nicola Casarini, "Rome-Beijing: Changing the Game, Italy's Embrace of China's Connectivity Project, Implications for the EU and the US", *Istituto Affari Internazionali*, March 5, 2019, https://www.iai.it/sites/default/files/iaip1905.pdf
- 43 Giovanna De Maio, "PLAYING WITH FIRE Italy, China, and Europe", *Brookings Robert Bosch Foundation*, May 2020, https://www.bosch-stiftung.de/sites/default/files/publications/pdf/2020-06/Playing_with_Fire_Italy_China_and_Europe.pdf
- 44 Eliot Chen, "Italy's BRI Detour"
- 45 Francesca Ghiretti, "The Belt and Road Initiative in Italy: The Ports of Genoa and Trieste"
- Giulio Pugliese, Francesca Ghiretti and Aurelio Insisa, "Italy's embrace of the Belt and Road Initiative: populist foreign policy and political marketing", *International Affairs*, Volume 98, Issue 3, May 9, 2022, https://academic.oup.com/ia/ article/98/3/1033/6562670

- 47 "Memorandum of Understanding Between the Government of the Italian Republic and the Government of the People's Republic of China on Cooperation Within the Framework of the Silk Road Economic Belt and the 21st Century Maritime Silk Road Initiative", Government of Italy
- 48 Keshav Padmanabhan, "As Italy withdraws from BRI after 4 yrs, a look at whether it benefited from China's initiative", *The Print*, December 8, 2023, https://theprint. in/world/as-italy-withdraws-from-bri-after-4-yrs-a-look-at-whether-it-benefited-fromchinas-initiative/1877903/
- 49 Alessia Amighini and Alicia Garcia-Herrero, "Can Italy leave the Belt and Road Initiative without a backlash?", *Bruegel*, September 12, 2023, https://www.bruegel.org/ first-glance/can-italy-leave-belt-and-road-initiative-without-backlash
- 50 Mailys Pene-Lassus and Zoe Frechin-Pollard, "Italy's Belt and Road exit shines light on ties ahead of EU-China summit", *Nikkei Asia*, December 7, 2023, https://asia.nikkei.com/ Spotlight/Belt-and-Road/Italy-s-Belt-and-Road-exit-shines-light-on-ties-ahead-of-EU-China-summit
- 51 Keshav Padmanabhan, "As Italy withdraws from BRI after 4 yrs, a look at whether it benefited from China's initiative"
- 52 Dinesh Kumar Pandey, "Italy Slated to Withdraw from Chinese BRI Deal", *Vivekananda International Foundation*, May 23, 2023, https://www.vifindia.org/article/2023/may/23/ italy-slated-to-withdraw-from-chinese-bri-deal#_edn8
- 53 "Italy's Bri Dilemma"
- 54 Keshav Padmanabhan, "As Italy withdraws from BRI after 4 yrs, a look at whether it benefited from China's initiative"
- 55 Nicola Casarini, "Italy Wants to Exit the Belt and Road But Without Curbing Ties With China"
- 56 Eliot Chen, "Italy's BRI Detour"
- 57 Nicolas Martin, "Will Italy replace Germany as Europe's economic powerhouse?", *DW*, March 4, 2024, https://www.dw.com/en/will-italy-replace-germany-as-europeseconomic-powerhouse/a-68711740#:~:text=%22The%20Italian%20economy%20 has%20grown,prospects%20are%20indeed%20looking%20bleak
- 58 Ben Munster, "Do not adjust your set: Italy is growing faster than Germany", *Politico*, February 2, 2024, https://www.politico.eu/article/eu-economy-italy-is-growing-fasterthan-germany/
- 59 Piero Cingari, "Soft landing for Italy's economy: Why is inflation lower in Italy than the rest of Europe?", *Euro News*, March 30, 2024, https://www.euronews.com/ business/2024/03/30/soft-landing-for-italys-economy-why-is-inflation-lower-in-italy-than-the-rest-of-europe

- 60 Aki Elborzi and Lucrezia Poggetti, "Will China's 'Silk Road' Lead to Rome? Italy's BRI Drama", SOAS China Institute, March 18, 2019, https://blogs.soas.ac.uk/chinainstitute/2020/07/21/will-chinas-silk-road-lead-to-rome-italys-bri-drama/
- 61 "US: Biden thanks Italy's Meloni for Ukraine, China support", *DW*, July 28, 2023, https://www.dw.com/en/us-biden-thanks-italys-meloni-for-ukraine-china-support/a-66372235
- 62 Statements and Releases, "Joint Statement from President Biden and Prime Minister Meloni", White House, July 27, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefingroom/statements-releases/2023/07/27/joint-statement-from-president-biden-and-primeminister-meloni/#:~:text=President%20Biden%20and%20Prime%20Minister%20 Meloni%20committed%20to%20advance%20work,financial%20reforms%20begun%20 under%20Italy's
- 63 "China wary of Italy's new leader Giorgia Meloni", *Times of India*, September 30, 2022, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/articleshow/94556631.cms?utm_ source=contentofinterest&utm_medium=text&utm_campaign=cppsthttps:// timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/europe/china-wary-of-italys-new-leader-giorgiameloni/articleshow/94556631.cms
- 64 "Interview: Italy's PM hopeful has concerns over China, vows closer ties with Taiwan", *Focus Taiwan CNA*, September 23, 2022, https://focustaiwan.tw/politics/202209230009
- 65 Giorgio Leali, "Italy puts brakes on Pirelli's Chinese shareholder", *Politico*, June 17, 2023, https://www.politico.eu/article/italy-golden-power-limit-sinochem-shareholder-pirelli-national-security-critical-technology/
- 66 Elisabetta Nadalutti and Jürgen Rüland, "Hedging 'Light': Italy's Intermezzo With China's Belt and Road Initiative"
- 67 Statements and Releases, "Memorandum of Understanding on the Principles of an India – Middle East – Europe Economic Corridor", White House, September 9, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/09/09/ memorandum-of-understanding-on-the-principles-of-an-india-middle-east-europeeconomic-corridor/
- 68 Global Gateway, European Commission, https://commission.europa.eu/strategy-and-policy/priorities-2019-2024/stronger-europe-world/global-gateway_en
- 69 Statements and Releases, "FACT SHEET: President Biden and G7 Leaders Launch Build Back Better World (B3W) Partnership", White House, June 21, 2021, https:// www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/06/12/fact-sheetpresident-biden-and-g7-leaders-launch-build-back-better-world-b3w-partnership/
- 70 Gabriele Abbondanza, (2023). "Italy's quiet pivot to the Indo-Pacific: Towards an Italian Indo-Pacific strategy", *International Political Science Review*, September 8, 2023, https://doi.org/10.1177/01925121231190093

- 71 Dinakar Peri, "India, Italy elevate ties to strategic partnership, sign MoU on defence cooperation", *The Hindu*, March 2, 2023, https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/ india-italy-elevate-ties-to-strategic-partnership-sign-mou-on-defence-cooperation/ article66572174.ece
- 72 Federica Pascale, "Italy, Japan agree to strategic partnership on defence, culture", *Euractiv*, January 11, 2023, https://www.euractiv.com/section/politics/news/italy-japan-agree-to-strategic-partnership-on-defence-culture/
- 73 Dipanjan Roy Chaudhury, "Anxiety grips China as Japan strengthens defence capabilities & outreach", *The Economic Times*, March 30, 2024 https://economictimes. indiatimes.com/news/defence/anxiety-grips-china-as-japan-strengthens-defencecapabilities-outreach/articleshow/108888673.cms?utm_source=contentofinterest&utm_ medium=text&utm_campaign=cppst
- 74 G7 Italia 2024, https://www.g7italy.it/en/
- 75 The State Council Information Office People's Republic of China, "Xi Jinping on Belt and Road Initiative", September 8, 2020, http://english.scio.gov.cn/topnews/2020-09/08/ content_76680846.htm
- 76 "Making Sense of China's Belt and Road Initiative: A Review Essay"
- 77 Lorenzo Tondo, "Italy to withdraw from China's belt and road initiative, say sources", *The Guardian*, December 6, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/dec/06/italy-to-withdraw-from-chinas-belt-and-road-initiative-say-sources
- 78 Milton Ezrati, "Italy Seems Set To Deliver China's Belt And Road Another Setback", *Forbes*, October 13, 2023, https://www.forbes.com/sites/miltonezrati/2023/10/13/italyseems-set-to-deliver-chinas-belt-and-road-another-setback/?sh=4dedde135db7
- 79 Keshav Padmanabhan, "As Italy withdraws from BRI after 4 yrs, a look at whether it benefited from China's initiative"
- 80 Filippo Fasulo, Guido Alberto Casanova, Paola Morselli, "China and the BRI: What Has Xi Achieved in Ten Years?", *Italian Institute for International Political Studies*, November 8, 2023, https://www.ispionline.it/en/publication/china-and-the-bri-what-hasxi-achieved-in-ten-years-151899
- 81 Milton Ezrati, "Italy Seems Set To Deliver China's Belt And Road Another Setback"
- 82 Pranay Sharma, "Italy's decision to leave the BRI has been in the works for a while", Money Control, December 8, 2023, https://www.moneycontrol.com/news/business/ economy/italys-decision-to-leave-the-bri-has-been-in-the-works-for-a-while-11873231. html
- 83 Shannon Tiezzi, "Which World Leaders Came to China's 3rd Belt and Road Forum?", *The Diplomat*, October 18, 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/10/which-world-leaderscame-to-chinas-3rd-belt-and-road-forum/

Indnotes

- 84 OECD, "Italy should boost investment, strengthen ongoing civil justice and competition reforms, and tackle public debt", January 22, 2024, https://www.oecd. org/newsroom/italy-should-boost-investment-strengthen-ongoing-civil-justice-and-competition-reforms-and-tackle-public-debt.htm#:~:text=Public%20debt%2C%20 at%20about%20140,on%20a%20more%20prudent%20path
- 85 Stuart Lau, "Down to 14 + 1: Estonia and Latvia quit China's club in Eastern Europe", Politico, August 11, 2022, https://www.politico.eu/article/down-to-14-1-estonia-andlatvia-quit-chinas-club-in-eastern-europe/
- 86 Samir Saran, "India sees the belt and road initiative for what it is: evidence of China's unconcealed ambition for hegemony", Observer Research Foundation, February 19, 2018, https://www.orfonline.org/research/india-sees-the-belt-and-road-initiative-for-what-it-isevidence-of-chinas-unconcealed-ambition-for-hegemony
- 87 Nicola Casarini, "Italy Wants to Exit the Belt and Road But Without Curbing Ties With China", *The Diplomat*, September 21, 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/09/italywants-to-exit-the-belt-and-road-but-without-curbing-ties-with-china/
- 88 "Italy treading carefully on China's Belt and Road", *France 24*, May 17, 2023, https:// www.france24.com/en/live-news/20230517-italy-treading-carefully-on-china-s-belt-androad
- 89 "Making Sense of China's Belt and Road Initiative: A Review Essay"
- 90 Matthew Reynolds and Matthew P. Goodman, "China's Economic Coercion: Lessons from Lithuania", *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, May 6, 2022, https://www. csis.org/analysis/chinas-economic-coercion-lessons-lithuania
- 91 Jeffrey Wilson, "Australia Shows the World What Decoupling From China Looks Like", *Foreign Policy*, November 9, 2021, https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/11/09/australia-chinadecoupling-trade-sanctions-coronavirus-geopolitics/
- 92 Lorenzo Tondo, "Italy to withdraw from China's belt and road initiative, say sources"
- 93 Margherita Stancati, "Italy Seeks to Leave China's Belt and Road Initiative—Without Angering Beijing", *Wall Street Journal*, September 4, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/world/ china/italy-seeks-to-leave-chinas-belt-and-road-initiativewithout-angering-beijinga4006e56
- 94 Mailys Pene-Lassus and Zoe Frechin-Pollard, "Italy's Belt and Road exit shines light on ties ahead of EU-China summit"
- 95 Laurie Chen and John Irish, China and Europe should work together to enhance stable trade ties - Wang", *Reuters*, November 24, 2023, "https://www.reuters.com/world/ french-foreign-minister-visits-china-soothe-ties-after-ev-probe-2023-11-24/
- 96 "Why Xi's words to Mattarella show that China is dropping the BRI matter", *Decode 39*, September 27, 2023, https://decode39.com/7876/xi-mattarella-belt-road-initiative/

Indnotes

- 97 Gabriele Carrer, "Italy-China: the BRI is out, the strategic partnership is (back) in", Decode 39, September 4, 2023, https://decode39.com/7633/italy-china-bri-out-strategicpartnership-back-in/
- 98 "Italy's League disavows accord with Russia's ruling party", *Reuters*, April 2, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/italys-league-disavows-accord-with-russiasruling-party-2024-04-02/
- 99 "Italy Reached Out to China's BYD in Search of Another Carmaker", *Live Mint*, February 27, 2024, https://www.livemint.com/news/world/italy-reached-out-to-china-sbyd-in-search-of-another-carmaker-11708977180759.html
- 100 Giulio Piovaccari, "China's Chery plans to start selling cars in Italy later in 2024", *Reuters*, March 22, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/ chinas-chery-plans-start-selling-cars-italy-later-2024-2024-03-22/#:~:text=The%20 company%20plans%20to%20start,euros%20(%2432%2C400)%20in%20Spain
- 101 Press Release, "Commission launches investigation on subsidised electric cars from China", European Commission, October 4, 2023, https://ec.europa.eu/commission/ presscorner/detail/en/ip_23_4752
- 102 Ambrose Li, "No longer in Belt and Road Initiative, Italy focuses on strategic ties with China, leaders invited to Beijing this year", *South China Morning Post*, March 24, 2024, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/3256511/no-longer-belt-and-road-initiativeitaly-focuses-strategic-ties-china-leaders-invited-beijing-year
- 103 Nicola Casarini, "Italy Wants to Exit the Belt and Road But Without Curbing Ties With China"
- 104 Nicola Casarini, "Italy Wants to Exit the Belt and Road But Without Curbing Ties With China"
- 105 Duncan Bartlett, "Italy and Europe's Chinese Trial by Fire", *The Wire China*, December 17, 2023, https://www.thewirechina.com/2023/12/17/italy-and-europes-chinese-trial-by-fire-giorgia-meloni-china/
- 106 Dipanjan Roy Chaudhury, "China's propaganda efforts & influence attempts in Italy", *The Economic Times*, March 13, 2024, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/ news/international/world-news/chinas-propaganda-efforts-influence-attempts-in-italy/ articleshow/108448160.cms?from=mdr
- 107 "Italian MPs hit by Chinese hacking spree", March 27, 2024, *Decode 39*, https://decode39.com/8928/italian-mps-chinese-hacking-spree/

Images used in this paper are from Getty Images/Busà Photography (cover and page 2) and Getty Images/Otto Stadler (back page).



Ideas . Forums . Leadership . Impact

20, Rouse Avenue Institutional Area, New Delhi - 110 002, INDIA Ph.: +91-11-35332000. Fax: +91-11-35332005 E-mail: contactus@orfonline.org Website: www.orfonline.org